MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, AUGUST 18, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Ben Gettinger called to order the August 18, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board to order a 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anthony Sutton, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair);

Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Ben Gettinger, Chair.

NOT PRESENT:  Michael Dolan, Tom Nichol

STAFF:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
EXECUTIVE SESSION - Colberg, LLC v.  Milford Planning & Zoning Board  
86 Pond Point Avenue – Discussion of pending litigation.

Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to go into Executive Session with the City Attorney and City Planner.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of going into Executive Session.

[The Board went into Executive Session at 7:36 p.m.  The Board came out of Executive Session at 8:00 p.m.]
2.
460 BIC DRIVE - Withdrawal of Garden Homes v. Milford Planning & Zoning Board  
Docket No. HHD-LND-CV14-6053528-S.  A hearing on the withdrawal is scheduled 
for Sept. 4, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. with Judge Berger at 95 Washington Street in Hartford.
Chairman Gettinger:  It is his understanding from the City Attorney’s office that this pertains to a withdrawal of the appeal on the Moratorium, which is now moot, and this is for informational purposes only.
D.
 PUBLIC HEARING - CLOSE BY 9/22/2015; EXPIRES ON 11/26/2015
3.
30 EAST BROADWAY (ZONE (CDD-2) -  Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for an Amendment to a Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to convert two mixed use buildings to two four unit residential buildings, (Buildings A and D), on Map 16, Block 149, Parcel 7, of which Beach Village LLC is the owner.

Thomas Lynch, Esq., Lynch, Trembicki and Boynton, 63 Cherry Street.  Attorney Lynch requested that the matter be put off to the September 1st meeting.   A portion of the property is in the CAM zone, and requires a revised CAM application.  He has submitted it to John Gaucher of the State DEEP and a response is expected shortly.  Will  have everything complete by the September 1st meeting.
PUBLIC HEARING –   CLOSE BY 8/25/2015; EXPIRES ON 10/29/2015

4.
33 SCHOOLHOUSE ROAD (ZONE CDD-3)  Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval to construct two storage facility buildings consisting of 51,200 SF and 23,600 SF, on Map 33, Block 386A, Parcels 1 and 2A, of which Jordan Realty, LLC, is the owner. 

Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford CT, representing CT Storage of Milford, LLC for approval of a  Special Exception and Site Plan Review.  JR Clisham and his father Ronald Clisham are the principals.of a family-run business, consisting of 12 self storage facilities in Massachusetts and Connecticut.   
Their application is to develop two buildings on this site; one building will be 51,000 SF and a second 34,150 SF building.  The Special Exception application is required because the property is located in the CDD-3 zone, which is not prohibited, but does not include a self-storage facility in its numerous uses in that zone.    

Attorney Lynch reviewed the Statement of Use, especially with regard to the parking spaces allotted for such storage facilities.  The use of the 3.5 acres of property was discussed; one of which is a half-acre with a single family residence.  There is a wetlands approval for the site.  The storage facilities will have 595 storage units and will vary in size.  Storage units create a low volume of traffic.  There are no specific parking regulations for self-storage facilities.  Approval for parking has been requested under Sec. 514, which allows for a reasonable number of parking spaces for the use.  Other towns have changed their regulations to include parking for self-storage facilities, i.e. Cromwell, Groton and Plainville.

Jim Sakonchick, PE, LS, Kratzert Jones & Associates, Southington CT.  The property is behind the CVS off the Post Road. The project will be good development for the City; add taxes and not add traffic to the Schoolhouse Road and the Post Road. There will be a sidewalk constructed from the end of the CVS sidewalk to the bridge on Schoolhouse Road.  There will be large green areas. He described the way the buildings will be built:  Climate controlled; with elevators, as well as sprinkler systems throughout. The landscaping plan was discussed. The engineering aspect of the project was discussed.  The lights will be on the sides of the buildings.
J.R. Clisham, 42 Maple Avenue, West Hartford, CT.  His father started the business in 1988 and he started in 2000.  They have 12 lcoations in CT and MA, most under the name CT Self Store.  This will be number 13.  Presenting renting out 750,000 SF of storage space being rented out.  He has been the past president of the CT Self Storage Assn, as well as the National chapter.  This will be a state of the art facility.  This facility will have the largest number of parking of any of their facilities.  
Mr. Sulkis:   The applicant addressed the concerns he had as stated on his Administrative Summary.  This is a Special Exception which means the Board can judge whether they like the design or use of the plan, but if they don’t like it they can ask for a change or not approve it.
Discussion:

Mr. Sutton:  Have any of the applicant’s self storage facilities in CT become vacant, converted to other uses or  taken over by another self storage company to operate?
Mr. Clisham, Jr:  A small portfolio of facilities were sold off and are currently all owned by a REIT.   There have been no other sales since 2003.  
Mr. Mead:  Any restrictions on what can be stored?  Will there be outdoor storage, such as campers, boats, etc?  What are the hours of operation?
Mr. Clisham, Jr:  Yes.  Flammables, etc., all noted in the lease, which is updated annually.   Drop off items only.  There will be a small office on site with two full time employees.  Parking will hardly ever be used.  Everything is drop off.  The office is staffed from 9:00 am. to 6:00 pm, six days a week.  Closed on Sundays.  Gate access is 6:00 a.m. to 9:00 pm., 7 days a week, which has limited access.
The Chair opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak in favor or against the application.

The Chair closed the hearing.

Motion:  Mr. Quish made a motion to approve the application as submitted.
Mr. Mead:  Second.

Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passes

E.

LIAISON REPORTS  - None.

   

F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  -   No update.
G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (8/4/2015)
Motion:  By Mr. Panzella to approve the Minutes of 8/4/2015.

Second:  Ms. Cervin.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the minutes of 8/4/2015.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Ms.Cervin:  Had a short, productive meeting with the Fire Department.  The Board received a Site Plan checklist utilized by the Fire Department for each application that they review.  The Board members will receive copies of the Fire Department application reviews as they are submitted for 
each application submitted for review.  She hopes to meet with the Police Department as well, and follow up in the same manner.

The City Planner will draft an ordinance proposed by the Board to have two access ways for emergency service vehicles for developments of a certain size.  The fire department will back 
up such a proposed ordinance.  The content of the ordinance will be researched by Mr. Sulkis.  

If the Board members have any comments or suggestions they should  contact him.
I.
STAFF REPORT – None.
Mr. Mead:  Motion to adjourn.

Mr. Sutton:  Second

Vote:  All members voted in favor of adjournment at 8:50 p.m.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting will be held on September 1, 2015.

By:

Phyllis Leggett




Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk.
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